BTC/10/16
Minutes of a meeting of the Full Council of Buckingham Town Council held on Monday 23rd January 2017 in the Council Chamber, Cornwalls Meadow, Buckingham at 7:00pm.  

Present:

Cllr. Ms. J. Bates

Cllr. T. Bloomfield 

Cllr. M. Cole

Cllr. Mrs. G. Collins 

Cllr. P. Collins

Cllr. J. Harvey

Cllr. P. Hirons

Cllr. D. Isham




Cllr. A. Mahi


Mayor

Cllr. H. Mordue 

(from minute 731/16)
           
Cllr. Ms. R. Newell





Cllr. L. O’Donoghue



Cllr. M. Smith 



Cllr. Mrs. C. Strain-Clark



Cllr. M. Try

In attendance: Mr. C. P. Wayman 
Town Clerk


Mrs. N. Stockill

Committee Clerk

Cllr. W. Whyte

County Councillor 
716/16
Apologies for Absence

Members are asked to receive apologies from Cllrs. Gately, Stuchbury and Cllr Mordue (for lateness)
717/16
Declarations of Interest

Cllrs. P. Collins, Bloomfield, Try and Isham declared an interest in agenda item 10 (Buckingham Community Centre) as Trustees of the Buckingham Community Centre.
718/16
Minutes

To receive the minutes and confirm the recommendations therein of the Full Council Meetings held on:

· Monday 3rd October 2016 



AGREED

· Monday 21st November 2016 



AGREED

· Monday 9th January 2017 (Precept)

AGREED
719/16
Interim Minutes

To receive the minutes and confirm the recommendations therein of the Interim Council meeting held on Monday 19th December 2016.
AGREED
720/16
Planning Committee

To receive the minutes and confirm the recommendations therein of the Planning Committee meetings held on:

· Monday 28th November 2016

AGREED

· Monday 19th December 2016

	Proposed by Cllr. Smith, seconded by Cllr. Hirons and RECOMMENDED to Full Council to ask every Committee to propose appropriate projects for the future use of s106 monies. 


Members discussed and AGREED the recommendation.  ACTION TOWN CLERK
721/16
Town Centre and Events Committee

To receive the minutes and confirm the recommendations therein of the Town Centre and Events Committee meetings held on Monday 5th December 2016.
	Proposed by Cllr. Smith, seconded by Cllr. O’Donoghue and RECOMMENDED to Full Council that the future dates for Christmas Lights Switch on be moved to a Sunday.



Members discussed and AGREED the Recommendation unanimously. 

620/16 (Teenage Market 13th December 2016) – Cllr. O’Donoghue expressed concern at the wording of minute 620/16 and observed that volunteers may feel harshly criticised by Members. Cllr. O’Donoghue stated that she believed Full Council had tasked the Youth Council with procuring a licence and setting up the Teenage Market. Cllr. Smith said that the minute was his personal observation and he did not believe the Full Council had instructed the Youth Council to seek a market licence. Cllr. Smith remarked that the first Teenage Market had been successful and it was disappointing that a subsequent event could not have been arranged. Cllr. Smith reminded Cllr. O’Donoghue that the Youth Council can seek advice from the Teenage Market Organisation and the Market Manager could also offer assistance. 

Proposed by Cllr. Harvey, seconded by Cllr. O’Donoghue and AGREED to refer the minutes (TCE/05/16) back to the Committee Chairman and Clerk for amendment to minute 620/16 that may reflect the Council’s hope that future Teenage markets will be arranged. 





        ACTION COMMITTEE CLERK
622/16 (Ownership of Events) – Cllr. Newell queried arrangements for the Spring Fair 2017. The Town Clerk AGREED to liaise with the Events Coordinator and feedback to Cllr. Newell. 




        ACTION TOWN CLERK
722//16
Environment Committee

To receive the minutes and confirm the recommendations therein of the Environment Committee meeting held on Monday 12th December 2016.

634/16 (LHSCC Update) – LHSCC to circulate the Wi-Fi password for the Sports and Community Centre to Members.                         ACTION COMMITTEE CLERK

AGREED
723/16
Resources Committee

To receive the minutes and confirm the recommendations therein of the Resources Committee meetings held on:

· Monday 7th November 2016 
	Proposed by Cllr. Smith, seconded by Cllr. Strain-Clerk and AGREED to AMMEND the RECOMMENDATION to: Resources Committee to ask Shopmobility to conduct a service review with the view to looking at current and future needs. 


Members discussed and AGREED the Recommendation and minutes unanimously. 
· Monday 3rd January 2017 


      
	Proposed by Cllr Harvey, seconded by Cllr Smith and RECOMMENDED to Full Council that the Council moves towards a paperless system of agendas and minutes. Any Member that wishes to continue receiving paper copies of minutes and agendas must inform the office.


Cllr. Harvey explained that Resources Committee had identified project Champions (Cllrs. Smith, Strain-Clark, Mordue and O’Donoghue), who would use their personal tablets to receive electronic agendas and minutes for an agreed period.  The Champions would then feedback to Full Council on how the process has worked and determine a recommendation for next steps. Cllr. Harvey reminded Members that all Councillors would need to declare to the Town Clerk if they still wished to receive minutes and agendas on paper. 
Cllr. Smith advised Members to resist making a decision on whether to opt in or out of the paperless system until the Project Champions had more experience of the electronic system and could provide adequate feedback. 
	Proposed by Cllr. Harvey, seconded by Cllr. Smith and AGREED to AMMEND the RECOMMENDATION to: In principle the Council moves with due care towards a paperless system of agendas and minutes. Any Member that wishes to continue receiving paper copies of minutes and agendas must inform the office.


Cllr. P. Collins asked the Town Clerk to clarify the Council’s legal position in providing Members with a paper copy of agendas. The Town Clerk explained that every Member had a legal right to ask for agendas and minutes to be provided on paper. 
Cllr. Newell expressed no objection to the paperless agenda project but expressed a wish to receive all future agendas on paper, as she felt it was easier to read and annotate in that format. 

Members AGREED the minutes and Recommendation as amended.
724/16
Action List








          
220/14 (Toilets) – The Town Clerk informed Members that AVDC will be removing the Shopmobility unit on the 8th February 2017 and the service would be temporarily housed in the Library. Ground works are to commence on the 13th February for a 4 week period, with a predicted opening date at the end of March 2017. The Town Clerk confirm there would be new signage directing people to the new toilet block and temporary signage advising people of Shopmobility’s new location. 
725/16
Buckingham Community Centre

To note a request from The Community Centre Board of Trustees to use the Community Centre budget as match funding for a WREN application for the replacement of doors in the Community Centre. To Agree to contribute the budget for this purpose and write the appropriate letters of support.
Proposed by Cllr. Harvey, seconded by Cllr. O’Donoghue and unanimously AGREED to contribute the budget for this purpose and write the appropriate letters of support. 






       ACTION TOWN CLERK
726/16
Buckingham Neighbourhood Plan

To receive an update from the Town Clerk

The Town Clerk updated Members as to preparations for the Planning Enquiry meeting of the 7th February 2017. Cllr. Harvey expressed thanks to the Town Clerk and Sheena McMurtie and wished them well in the process. Cllr Cole said that the Council owe Cllr. Harvey thanks for raising the issue with the Minister in the first place. 
727/16
Correspondence

Members are asked to note the letter from Hannah Condon, Department for Communities and Local Government






Noted 
728/16
Land Registry Application for land adjoining 28 Nelson Street, Buckingham MK18 1BT

To receive notice of an application for registration of a person in adverse possession.


Members discussed and AGREED no objection to the application.
729/16
Flood Investigation Report
To receive a draft investigation report from BCC on the flooding that occurred in Buckingham between the 9-10th March 2016. 






Members held a discussion on the flooding levels cited in the report and AGREED for the Town Clerk to report back to the Flood Management Team with any identified inaccuracies. 




        ACTION TOWN CLERK
Cllr. Harvey said that the recommended action points for residents should be published within a press release. The Town Clerk informed members this would be the responsibility of County Council to publicise and reminded Members that the Community Flood Plan was currently with County Council awaiting feedback. The Town Clerk confirmed the Community Flood Plan would be brought to Full Council for agreement/sign off. 
Members were in agreement that it was a well written, comprehensive report and  asked the Town Council to written back to the Flood Management team with thanks.          ACTION TOWN CLERK.
Proposed by Cllr. Harvey, seconded by Cllr. Cole and AGREED the following action points from the report:

· Continue to liaise with BCC  and the EA on updating the Buckingham Flood Action Plan  

· Discuss the Community Flood Toolkits project further with BCC and the EA.  
· Ensure that the River Great Ouse banks are maintained in a suitable manner. The guidance given in the EA’s ‘Living on the Edge’ booklet regarding riparian owner responsibilities should be followed.  

· Undertake clearance of vegetation and debris on the Great Ouse with guidance from relevant RMAs.
Cllr. Cole suggested the following amendment to section 5.1 of the report “The flood event in Buckingham occurred as a result of almost a month’s worth of rainfall falling in an 11 hour period” 



        ACTION TOWN CLERK 

Members AGREED to suspend standing order to allow Cllr. Whyte to speak.
730/16
To receive reports from District and County Councillors


Cllr Warren Whyte
Street lighting – Cllr. Whyte reported 70% of the lighting columns have been replaced and the remaining street lights are to be completed during the first week in February 2017. 
Unitary – The District council’s proposal is now lodged with DCLG and there is unlikely to be a decision made before Easter 2017.
Bucks Care – Cllr. Whyte noted that more information on the service failure should be made available following the February meeting of Full Council. 
Gritting – Cllr Whyte confirmed the Gritting Team were working to the same schedule of roads as last year. Cllr Mahi noted a recent accident on Adstock Road and questioned whether it had been gritted. Cllr Whyte confirmed that the roads have been gritted but often people do not adjust their driving for the hazardous weather conditions. Cllr Harvey confirmed he had been in correspondence with a Transport for Bucks Officer challenging the rating of Tingewick Road. 

A421 Potholes – Cllr. Cole raised the issue of potholes on the A421 between the Bletchley roundabout and Badgers Way. Cllr. Whyte asked for the issue to be directed to Cllr. Stuchbury. 
Church Street – Cllr. Strain-Clark asked for an update on the lamppost in Church Street. Cllr Whyte agreed to investigate. 


         ACTION CLLR WHYTE 
Cllr. Mordue entered the Chamber at 20.10
731/16
Reports from Representatives on Outside Bodies

Members are asked to note the reports listed below:

· Minutes of Access for All meetings:
14th November 2016






        
AGREED
12th December 2016







AGREED
· Minutes of Unitary meeting with AVDC 9th December 2016

AGREED

· Minutes of the Oxford to Cambridge Expressway Working Group 6th December 2016










          AGREED

732/16
Mayoral Engagements

To receive a list of events attended by the Mayor and Deputy Mayor.

Functions the Mayor has attended:

17/11/16 - Guest speaker at Friends of Buckingham University Dinner

25/11/16 - Mayor of Bicester Charity Dinner 

26/11/16 - Buckingham Christmas Lights switch on 

10/12/16 - Christmas Parade

11/12/16 - Well St. Church carol service

15/12/16 - Buckingham School Awards Ceremony

20/12/16 - Charity Christmas dinner at Villiers

20/12/16 - Mayor of Milton Keynes Carole Service

04/01/17 - Attend Funeral of Ex High Sheriff of Buckinghamshire

12/01/17 - Open new Nursery Hall at Buckingham Primary School

Functions the Deputy Mayor has attended:

27/11/16 Brackley civic carol service

26/11/16 Buckingham lights switch on

04/12/16 Drinks with the University Vice Chancellor

10/12/16 Leighton Buzzard civic carol service

01/12/16 Vice Chancellor’s vision for University

733/16
News Releases

Members AGREED press releases on the progress of the street lighting project and the new toilets. 





        ACTION TOWN CLERK
734/16
Chair’s Announcements

Cllr Harvey suggested the Mayor sending Milton Keynes a 50th birthday card. 
        ACTION TOWN CLERK
735/16
Date of the next meeting: 

Interim Council – Monday 20th February 2017 (apologies Harvey)

Full Council - Monday 13th March 2017 (apologies Smith)
Meeting closed at:   20.14
Signed ………………………………………….    Date ………………………………………

             Town Mayor
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